VILLAGE OF MILLSTADT

ZONING BOARD MEETING

JANUARY 26, 2021
7:30 P.M.
 
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Mike Wegescheide, with the following board members answering to roll call: Mike Wegescheide, Wayne Muskopf, Mark Germann, Charlie Butzinger and Michael Mueth. Board members Ron Krick and Dave Graf were absent. Adam Romero, the Zoning Administrator, was present. 
A motion was made by Mark Germann and seconded by Wayne Muskopf to approve the October 27th minutes. The motion carried unanimously. 
Mike Wegescheide announced that there were three hearings on the agenda.


Hearing V-184 for a front setback variance and a front parking lot aisle variance at 3 Gemstone Drive

Hearing V-186 and SU-50 for a front and side setback variance and a special use request at 225 East Washington Street


Hearing V185 for a rear setback and a front setback variance at 501 South Main Street
Crissy Pipik swore in all citizens wishing to speak.

PRATL HEARING: Mike Wegescheide stated the owner and applicant is Jeff Pratl. The property is located at 3 Gemstone Drive and is in a B2 district. Mr. Pratl stated he is an Edward Jones advisor and currently has an office next to Smokin K’s. He would like to build his own office and found an empty commercial lot in front of the Stonebridge subdivision. He is working with Jim Schaefer to build the building; Mr. Schaefer is also the developer of the subdivision. He would like to be 44-feet from the front property line. He’s also asking for a two-foot variance to the parking lot. Mr. Pratl stated that the proposed deck on the back of the building could be made smaller so it won’t go past the setback requirements. Discussion about the deck measurements followed. Mr. Schaefer asked if decks were included in setback measurements. Adam Romero answered decks and porches were not counted in setbacks. Resident Al Wirth stated he thinks the location is great but is concerned about traffic flow in the neighborhood. Mike Wegescheide stated the traffic would not be directly off Route 158 but will be coming off Gemstone Drive. Mr. Pratl added that he would have only a few meetings a day so there would not be a heavy traffic flow. Mr. Schaefer added it wouldn’t be like a McDonalds or a bank. Mr. Pratl asked if the speed limit could be lowered in front of the subdivision. Wayne Muskopf answered that would be an IDOT decision. Mr. Pratl asked if he should contact them. Mike Wegescheide suggested talking to the Village Board first to see if they would like to discuss it with the State. Mr. Wirth asked if there would be any plans to reroute the creek. Mr. Schaefer answered no, water won’t be added to it and it won’t affect the retention pond. Wayne stated he thought the proposed building would look very nice. Charlie Butzinger made a motion to recommend approval for a 6-foot front setback variance and a 2-foot parking lot aisle variance. Wayne Muskopf seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. Mike Wegescheide stated the Village Board would make the final decision at their meeting on Monday, February 8th at 7pm at Village Hall.
SCHMIDT HEARING: Mike Wegescheide stated the owner and applicant is Kevin Schmidt. The property is located at 225 East Washington Street and is in a B2 district. Architect Barrie Scott stated Mr. Schmidt wanted the proposed building to fit in with the neighborhood. The proposed building would only be 780 square feet but would be encroaching on the setbacks. The proposed building would be seven feet from the west property line but would match the setback of the adjacent property. The front of the proposed building would be in alignment with the front wall of the existing building and the adjacent property. The exterior brick will match as well as the slope of the roof and the roofing material. It will look very similar to the existing building. There won’t be any access from Route 158; parking will be on North Kossuth Street and will have significantly more parking spots than required. Mike Wegescheide stated the only problem he would have is that it will create a non-conforming lot. He stated there are two accessory buildings already on the lot. Mr. Scott corrected that to just one building, a garage with a carport. Mike asked about the other drawing that was submitted. Discussion followed. Mr. Schmidt stated the only reason they came up with the other proposal was because his lawyer told him he was asking for too much. Mr. Scott added that the 2nd proposal would push the building into the back yard and would visually look different than what is currently in the neighborhood. Mr. Schmidt stated he is asking for the special use permit because the existing property is zoned commercial but he would like to use it as a residence. Resident Bryan Schubert asked why it was changed from residential to commercial. Discussion followed about when and why the zoning changed. Mark Germann made a motion to recommend approval of the 780 square foot building as is drawn with a 21-foot 8-inch front setback and seven-foot side setback. Charlie Butzinger seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. Adam Romero stated the special use permit is for Mr. Schmidt and his family to live in the building currently being used for a business and to run the business out of the new building. Wayne Muskopf made a motion to recommend approval of the special use permit. Mark Germann seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. Mike Wegescheide stated the Village Board would make the final decision at their meeting on Monday, February 8th at 7pm at Village Hall.
ACKER HEARING: Mike Wegescheide stated the owners and applicants are Philip and Julie Acker. The property is located at 501 South Main Street and is in a R1 district. Mr. Acker stated the property is across South Main Street from his residence and currently has a garage on it. The current garage sits across his neighbor’s property line. The proposed idea is to tear down the existing building and build a new garage that is 38 feet long by 36 feet deep. Mike Wegescheide clarified that the drawing showed it being 36 feet by 36 feet. Mr. Acker stated the contractor told him 38 feet would be better for the garage doors. There will be a 12-foot garage door for a camper to be parked and a normal sized garage door next to it. Mike Wegescheide asked if he was leaving the building towards the back of the north side of the property due to plans for a future home. Mr. Acker answered he had no plans for it but if the property was sold someone else may want to do that. Mike Wegescheide asked what materials would be used. Mr. Acker answered it would have a brick front and siding on the other three sides. Michael Mueth made a motion to recommend approval of a 4-foot rear setback and a 9-foot side setback along South Main Street. Mark Germann seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. Mike Wegescheide stated the Village Board would make the final decision at their meeting on Monday, February 8th at 7pm at Village Hall.
OLD BUSINESS: none
NEW BUSINESS: Adam Romero stated there weren’t any definite hearings for February but he did have some things coming in. Mike Wegescheide stated they will be reviewing the Zoning maps in February. They can also discuss anything that needs to be changed. Wayne Muskopf asked if the Zoning Board had to take subdivision covenants into account when reviewing cases. Mike Wegescheide stated that the Village ordinances override the subdivisions’ covenants. Adam added that as residents take ownership of the properties in the subdivisions, the covenants go away; the Village does not enforce or adhere to them. It is up to the HOA to make sure those are met but the Village does not abide by them. Wayne asked if someone came in stating that things can’t happen in their neighborhood because of their covenants, does the Board have to take that into consideration. Adam answered no. He suggested having Mike Wegescheide sign the drawings that the Zoning Board approves so that he can know what each Board was working with and can keep it more organized. They agreed to do that. Mike Wegescheide suggested that some drawings may have to be drawn better. Adam answered that could be made a requirement. Mark Germann asked how much detail can they have an architect put on a submitted plan. Michael Mueth asked who looks at the final plans. Mike Wegescheide stated that eventually the Village is going to need a full-time zoning and building administrator to be able to catch some of the things that fall through. Adam stated that if the Zoning Board wants to put parameters on what is needed for the submitted drawings, he can discuss that with Village Attorney Brian Flynn. There are currently requirements for commercial buildings, no requirements for residential. Discussion followed about the drawings. Adam stated that if the Zoning Board needs more information on the drawing, they can kick it back to the resident before deciding. Mike Wegescheide suggested talking about the drawings more in depth at the next meeting since there isn’t currently any hearings on the agenda. He asked Adam to see how other neighboring communities handle their zoning issues, if he had time. Discussion followed about the entrances at Spike’s. Mike Wegescheide stated the ones off Route 158 was decided upon by IDOT because it is a state road. 
A motion was made by Wayne Muskopf and seconded by Charlie Butzinger to adjourn the meeting. The motion carried unanimously. 
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Crissy Pipik, Clerk           

                        Mike Wegescheide, President
